Investing themes for 2023 Part
1 – Food Waste
written by Dean Bristow | January 3, 2023
Hello 2023! So long and good riddance to 2022. From a personal
investment perspective, I’m more than happy to look at 2022 in
the rear-view mirror. My year-end portfolio review was a
sobering reminder of what I already knew, another lesson in
humility that hopefully I will continue to learn from to become
a better investor. Now it’s a time for renewal and the look
ahead to what might be in store for us in the weeks and months
to come. What investment themes will emerge that will help
soften the blow of the damage done in 2022. A healthy share of
fossil fuel exposure in the first half of last year would have
gone a long way to mitigating the carnage inflicted by big tech
and crypto. Uranium and lithium stocks also started out the year
strong but seemed to lose momentum as the year came to a close.
Everyone seems to think we’ll all be driving EV’s in short
order, but the stock price of many of those companies have been
crushed of late. Are these buy the dip opportunities or is the
market coming to the realization that we might be a little early
for some of these trades?
I’m not sure that I have any useful insights for you based on my
2022 portfolio performance, but over the next couple of weeks I
will take a stab at a few themes that might start to gain
traction as 2023 progresses. With that said, there are several
enormous macro issues (China/Taiwan, Russia/Ukraine, resurgent
Covid to name just a few) out there that could completely trash
any ideas I have and put them far from the focus of investors.
Nevertheless, we have to start somewhere, so today we’ll explore
a broad theme of food security, sustainability and food waste
reduction as inflation takes its toll on consumers world wide.

Food waste and spoilage statistics are quite alarming. According
to the UN Environment Programme, about one-third of food
produced globally for human consumption each year is lost or
wasted. That is approximately 1.3 billion tonnes of edible food.
Saving just a quarter of food lost or wasted globally each year
would feed 870 million people. Not only does this result in
financial losses but it also increases greenhouse gas emissions
(another key theme and global focus). Are there ways to fix
this? Yes. But similar to reducing our global carbon footprint
it’s going to take time and a concerted effort. However, I would
argue that there is a much greater economic incentive today to
reduce food waste given everyone’s concern about food prices
relative to opinions even as recent as a year ago.
One group at the forefront of trying to remedy this situation is
TrustBIX Inc. (TSXV: TBIX | OTCQB: TBIXF). As an innovative
leader, TrustBIX provides agri-food traceability and chain of
custody value solutions. The Company’s goal is to create a world
where we trust more, waste less and reward sustainable behaviour
by addressing consumer and agri-food business demands. The
proprietary platform, BIX (Business InfoXchange system), is
designed to create trust without compromising privacy through
innovative, blockchain-derived use of technology and data.

Source: TrustBIX Fact Sheet
The existing customer base includes hundreds of producers,
auction markets, and feedlots. TrustBIX has a market presence in
Canada, the USA, China, Mexico, and a healthy baseline of onetime and recurring revenue. Some notable customers include two
of the largest beef companies in Canada, JBS Canada and Cargill,
as well as household names such as McDonald’s and Loblaw’s (Real
Canadian Superstore). Additionally, the Company will be
presenting at this year’s CES (Consumer Electronic Show) in Las
Vegas where they will be exposed to plenty of industry
heavyweights. Even more exciting for the company is that they
will be on a panel discussing “Cross-Industry Opportunities for
Consumer Tech” along with John Sheehan, a Strategy and BD
executive with Amazon Web Services’ Aerospace & Satellite group.
That seems like someone worthwhile getting to know, especially
for a Company with a market cap of only C$3 million.
Will TrustBIX be a good way to play the food security and waste
prevention theme in 2023? Only time will tell. But I dare say
that the food theme will at least start the year at or near the
top of everyone’s list of concerns.
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Recession, bear market rally, China zero covid policy, short
covering, tax loss selling, Santa Claus rally, crypto nuclear
winter, the markets have all the makings of a Netflix series at
present. How do we dig through the weeds and figure out what is
ahead for investors and will we like it or not? I certainly
don’t have all the answers (if any of the answers) but I will
make a few comments that may or may not provide some clarity.
Generally speaking, it looks like Central Banks (Canada & U.S.)
are starting to taper their interest rate hikes. It feels like
there is maybe 0.75% to 1.00% left to go, likely spread out over
two or three more hikes, and then everyone will wait and see
what happens next. The markets have been anxiously awaiting this
signal for quite some time, with a few head fakes along the way.
This should be good but only if it’s not too late and the
actions to date haven’t already taken too much momentum out of
the market.
Rising interest rates along with sky-high food inflation already
has plenty of news agencies and market “experts” ringing the
recession alarm bells. However, all recessions are not created
equal. If it’s short and shallow, then the second the statistics
give the press all they need to go invoke fear into the hearts
and minds of all who will listen, it probably means it’s time to
buy. Why would I say that? I’m hearing – moron, nut case, and
perhaps a few other comments being muttered under people’s
breath (or possibly out loud), but hear me out. The actual data

required to call a recession (generally identified as a fall in
GDP in two successive quarters) is backward looking and arguably
we will have been in a recession for 6+ months by the time it’s
official. The market is forward looking, generally considered to
be pricing equities based on the coming 6 months (give or take).
That suggests at least an entire year between when the recession
has officially started and where the market is looking. If
inflation is truly coming off the boil and interest rates are
close to hitting their near term peak, and may even start moving
back down if the Central Banks panic about recession, then it
could be the start of the next bull market.
Of course, it’s not that simple. A very important factor on
where equities go is earnings. Thus far earnings haven’t been
too bad overall, although there have been a few big companies
that got soundly thrashed by the markets for misses and
disappointments. As long as it is a sound business, with revenue
and/or income growth, and modest levels of debt, then as the
markets regain confidence, we could see multiple expansion (P/E,
EV/EBITDA or whatever metric is most applicable) and all is good
again. Another key item that the Central Banks watch is
employment, which continues to be quite strong in Canada, albeit
slightly weaker in the U.S. but still pretty solid. It’s very
difficult to foresee a deep and problematic recession when most
key economic stats are progressing relatively smoothly.
However, there is one bogeyman out there and that is the spread
between the US 2 year bond yield and the US 10 year bond yield,
which when inverted can be a harbinger of tough times. A
negative 10-2 yield spread has historically been viewed as a
precursor to a recessionary period and is said to have predicted
every recession from 1955 to 2018. I’ve also heard that this
metric has predicted 12 of the last 5 recessions, so one has to
be careful with buying into the doom and gloom that a recession
is inevitable. With that said, this measure continues setting

new 5 year low (or high) negative spreads.

Despite my cautious optimism, there is still likely to be some
volatility ahead. It’s entirely possible for the market to
retest recent lows before my “buy the recession” theory is
plausible. Especially given we aren’t actually in a recession
yet. However, if there is another test to the downside I’m
looking at the 3,600-3,650 level on the S&P 500 as the key
technical support level to signal a bottom might be in. If that
doesn’t hold, next support is 3,400 or possibly even down to
3,200 (which UBS analysts called for in early November).
Wherever the S&P 500 finds its bottom, if the media is shouting
from the rooftops that we are now truly in a recession, it could
well be time to buy.

Investing in ESG Makes Money
written by Melissa (Mel) Sanderson | January 3, 2023
Have you noticed that there are a couple of weird things about

the spate of recent public temper tantrums by elected officials
about ESG matters, especially in the US? Weird thing number one:
the gripers all are politicians, so far universally from the
Republican Party, which USED to be the pro-business party.
Second weird thing: most businesses aren’t wasting time griping,
they are adapting – and finding that doing so makes money.
Yes, you read that right – done properly, embracing ESG metrics
can make money – for companies and investors – while improving
livelihoods and helping to slow the impacts of climate change.
An article in the Toronto Star this month entitled World’s
Biggest Carbon-emissions cutters – including TransAlta and CP
Rail – also make money, new report finds is a clear example that
across industries, companies willing to invest in changing their
behavior and reducing their environmental impact, especially in
the key area of carbon reduction, can and do maintain their
bottom lines and in some cases have increased their
profitability due to cost reductions inherent in new
technologies. This in turn, of course, leads to increased
benefits to shareholders and other stakeholders. This is
substantiated by a Morningstar study in which the group
concluded that investors can build a global portfolio of
companies with positive ESG attributes without compromising
returns.
Likewise, research by MSCI classifying funds by their ESG
exposure shows a clear and growing investor preference for funds
and companies with strong ESG compliance. The MSCI study grouped
funds into buckets ranging from AAA (fund is exposed to
companies tending to show strong or improving management of
financially relevant ESG issues and which may be more resilient
to disruptions arising from ESG events) to CCC (fund is exposed
to companies not demonstrating adequate management of ESG risks
and which may be more vulnerable to disruptions arising from ESG

events). MSCI concluded that over $1 trillion has moved from
funds on the lower end of the scale to the higher end over the
last decade – a movement which appears to be accelerating. In
studying the profile of investors, the MSCI analysis found that
88% of high-net worth millennials are actively reviewing the ESG
impact of their investment holdings, while 89% of the same group
expect their financial professional to do a deep dive into a
company’s ESG factors and history with ESG issues before
recommending an investment opportunity.
Conversely, not taking action to do more on ESG issues leads to
substantial negative consequences for companies, investors and
stakeholders.
A recent study by the Harvard Business Journal cited insurance
giant Swiss Re saying that not acting on climate will destroy
around 18% of global GDP by 2050. If you stop and think about
that for a moment, it’s a staggering statement of risk. But the
Harvard wonks took that a step further, examining the diverse
consequences of climate change in which some areas, such as
Siberia, might find growing seasons extended, but in other
places (such as Phoenix, my home) cities could become too hot to
be livable while some island nations will be swallowed by rising
seas. This means, they concluded, that the downside risk for
certain regional and (in the case of islands) national economies
could be 100%, not 18%.
There’s a third weird thing about the political opposition to
ESG. If investors want to put their money into companies
engaging in climate-positive actions, and if companies are
actively revising their business models to be more climate
friendly – what exactly is the problem that these politicians
supposedly are concerned with?
When you break down the principles of ESG into their most basic

components, it simply amounts to doing the right things for
people and the planet.
What’s wrong with that?
Disclaimer: The editor of this post may or may not be a
securities holder of any of the companies mentioned in this
column. None of the companies discussed in the above feature
have paid for this content. The writer of this
article/post/column/opinion is not an investment advisor, and is
neither licensed to nor is making any buy or sell
recommendations. For more information about this or any other
company, please review all public documents to conduct your own
due diligence. To access the InvestorIntel.com Disclaimer, click
here

Defiant American States will
be the big losers in the ESG
Money Wars
written by Melissa (Mel) Sanderson | January 3, 2023
The Governor of the State of Louisiana has joined political
colleagues in Texas and Florida in ordering that State funds
should be withdrawn from financial institutions choosing to
realign their investment portfolios to include more alternative
energy producers and fewer carbon intensive sources. State
Treasurer John Schroder effectively denounced this forwardlooking investment strategy – and indeed, by implication, the
right of banks to re-balance in light of changing economic

circumstances – when he said: “This divestment is necessary to
protect Louisiana from mandates BlackRock has called for that
would cripple our critical energy sector.”
Now, let’s be clear about a couple of things. The real reference
here is to the oil and coal industries, which are the largest
contributors to the State’s tax base and generate approximately
8% of its GDP. Louisiana is the third largest petroleum producer
in the US and the fifth largest refiner. In addition, the
Louisiana Oil Port, the only one of its kind in the US, is the
entry point for the majority of foreign oil entering the US.
This is a valuable asset worth protecting, and as current
economic developments underscore, one worth defending for a
variety of reasons.
However – and this is a significant “but” – there are better and
more worthwhile ways to protect oil’s position as an element of
the national energy composition than trying to punish financial
institutions for rational investment decisions.
For instance: the State could consider using all or a portion of
the returns on its BlackRock portfolio to further incentivize
oil companies to accelerate deployment of cleaner technologies
in both extraction and production. Or for instance, it could use
those same returns to bolster employment and economic
development in neighbors near refineries considered
“disadvantaged.” Another option would be using those returns to
reinforce shore defenses against rising sea levels – which also
will begin affecting the oil industry in the not-so-distant
future.
Any of these – or even better ideas – would have allowed the
State to continue a financially beneficial relationship with
BlackRock, and contribute to the well-being of the State
employees part of whose retirement fund no doubt is affected by

this decision while allowing the State to claim credit for
behaving in a responsible “greener” fashion.
Let’s not forget that as well as the direct blast at BlackRock,
at least 7 foreign banks were caught in the riptide of this
decision. In response to a question during their panel at the
FT-Nikkei “Investing in America” conference in New York October
6, Gerald Walker, ING Americas CEO, and Timothy Wennes, CEO of
Santander Bank US, both dismissed the financial significance of
decisions by Louisiana and other States as relatively
insignificant in the scale of the trillions of assets they have
under management. Walker also pointed out that investment
decisions reflect market factors including elements such as the
growing share of alternatives in the US energy mix. Both men
agreed that social pressures driving impact investment, in which
consumers and institutional investors alike are increasingly
using ESG factors in determining resource allocations are having
a noticeable effect but are not solely determinative for
portfolio decisions.
A word of advice to State governments thinking they can scare
banks into maintaining the investment status quo: you are doing
more harm to your State than to the Bank, and trying to use
political levers to alter the course of investment decisions has
not and will not work.
Disclaimer: The editor of this post may or may not be a
securities holder of any of the companies mentioned in this
column. None of the companies discussed in the above feature
have paid for this content. The writer of this
article/post/column/opinion is not an investment advisor, and is
neither licensed to nor is making any buy or sell
recommendations. For more information about this or any other
company, please review all public documents to conduct your own
due diligence. To access the InvestorIntel.com Disclaimer, click

here

A diversified 6% dividend
yield
portfolio
is
still
possible in these uncertain
times
written by Dean Bristow | January 3, 2023
Those of a certain vintage remember when interest rates were
truly high. Today doesn’t hold a torch to the late 1970s through
to the start of the 1990s. Double digits were pretty standard
and in the early 1980’s if you didn’t have the best credit
rating you could easily have a mortgage or a car loan with an
interest rate that was over 20%. My first mortgage was a steal
of a deal relative to that at a mere 11%. Of course the flip
side was that GIC’s and other fixed income rates were also hard
to imagine in today’s reality. One of my first investments was a
strip coupon bond with a yield of 9%. If only the maturity on
that bond was 2026, I’d be an investing hero. But it wasn’t and
I’m not, so where am I going with this?
Since the turn of the century, 5% has been considered a pretty
good investment return if you could get it. Obviously the safer
or lower risk the investment the better, but for two decades now
we’ve been beggars not choosers. A 6% annual return is
considered pretty good by today’s investing standards and
typically you have to reach into some riskier places to try and
achieve that kind of return year after year after year. However,

the market sell off over most of 2022 and in particular June and
September have created the opportunity to put together a
diversified 5-10 stock portfolio whereby all the holdings
currently yield over 6% dividends, are reasonably blue chip
stocks and should see those dividends be somewhat sustainable or
potentially even grow over time. And this is a straight forward,
buy and hold type of exercise. I’m not talking about enhancing
yields with options or any other voodoo magic. Every once in a
while the market serves you up an opportunity and you can decide
if you are willing to embrace that opportunity. I’m not an
investment advisor and this isn’t investment advice; it’s more
of a thought exercise. Let’s dive into this idea and you can
decide if your definition of blue chip or low risk is similar to
mine.
In Canada we hold our big 5 banks in fairly high regard. They
survived the Great Financial Crisis (2008) as some of the best
performing banks in the world. So it should come as no shock
that the first equity I’m looking at is one of those five – Bank
of Nova Scotia (TSX: BNS | NYSE: BNS). The Bank of Nova Scotia,
is a Canadian multinational banking and financial services
company headquartered in Toronto, Ontario. It is the third
largest Canadian bank by deposits and market capitalization
(C$79 billion). As of Monday’s close of C$65.58, BNS was
yielding 6.28% with its quarterly dividend of C$1.03.
Next up we have another industry giant but this time in the
energy infrastructure business. Enbridge Inc. (TSX: ENB | NYSE:
ENB) owns and operates pipelines throughout Canada and the
United States, transporting crude oil, natural gas, and natural
gas liquids. Enbridge’s pipeline system is the longest in North
America. The market cap of Enbridge at the beginning of the
week’s close (C$52.49) was C$106 billion and its yield was 6.55%
based on its quarterly dividend of C$0.86. If you prefer natural
gas exposure to the more “oily” Enbridge or you simply aren’t a

fan of Enbridge, another example in the sector is TC Energy Corp
(TSX: TRP | NYSE: TRP) another major North American energy
company that develops and operates energy infrastructure in
Canada, the United States, and Mexico. This C$57 billion market
cap company closed Monday at C$57.84, giving it a yield of 6.22%
based on its quarterly dividend of C$0.90.
Switching gears to another borderline monopoly business segment
in Canada, the telecom sector, we find the biggest of the 4
titans (possibly soon to be three) with BCE Inc. (TSX: BCE |
NYSE: BCE). BCE is a Canadian holding company for Bell Canada,
which includes telecommunications providers and various mass
media assets under its subsidiary Bell Media Inc. Despite being
up 3.7% on the day Monday to C$60.06, this C$55 billion market
cap company has a 6.13% yield based on its C$0.92 quarterly
dividend.
When it comes to sustainable dividends it seems the utility
sector is the poster child. Accordingly, this is the next sector
to look at to help diversify holdings in the search for all
those juicy dividends. There are a couple of options in this
category to review. The first is Algonquin Power & Utilities
Corp. (TSX: AQN | NYSE: AQN) a Canadian renewable energy and
regulated utility conglomerate with assets across North America.
The only shortcoming of the utility names is that they are a
little on the small side with Algonquin presently sitting at a
C$10.6 billion market cap but also trading at its 2 year low,
which may have some appeal to investors. At C$15.59, Algonquin
is yielding 6.31% with its C$0.25 quarterly dividend. An
alternative name is TransAlta Renewables Inc. (TSX: RNW),
another renewable energy company trading near its 2 year low at
C$14.95. Even smaller at C$4 billion market cap, this may not be
blue chip or low risk enough for some people’s liking but it is
yielding 6.29% with its C$0.07833 monthly dividend.

These next possibilities may be seen as not being much
diversification from companies like the Bank of Nova Scotia. The
first is Power Corporation of Canada (TSX: POW) which is a
management and holding company that focuses on financial
services in North America, Europe and Asia. Its core holdings
are insurance, retirement, wealth management and investment
management, including a portfolio of alternative investment
platforms. This C$19.6 billion market cap company sports a 6.2%
yield based on a C$0.49 quarterly dividend and Monday’s C$31.93
closing price. If you want a more pure play on insurance without
the investment management there are Power Corp’s subsidiaries
Great-West Lifeco, Inc. (TSX: GWO), a Canadian insurancecentered financial holding company that operates in North
America, Europe and Asia. At C$30.46 GWO yields 6.43% with its
C$0.49 quarterly dividend. The third option just squeaks into
this article at exactly a 6% yield based on its close Monday of
C$22.00 and C$0.33 quarterly dividend. That company is Manulife
Financial Corp (TSX: MFC | NYSE: MFC), a C$41.8 billion market
cap multinational insurance and financial services company
operating in Canada, Asia and in the United States primarily
through its John Hancock Financial division
Then there are all the REITs in Canada, of which at least half a
dozen trade with 6+% yields. I’m only going to provide two as
examples so we aren’t here all day but there are plenty more to
choose from. Chartwell Retirement Residences (TSX: CSH.un) is
the largest provider of seniors’ housing in Canada, with over
200 locations offering independent living, independent
supportive living, assisted living, memory care, and long-term
care facilities. Dream Industrial REIT (TSX: DIR.un) is the
owner and operator of a diversified portfolio of high-quality
industrial real estate in Canada, the U.S. and Europe. Again,
both are smaller cap companies and are trading close to 2 year
lows, which may or may not be appealing. The stats are a 6.49%

yield for Chartwell (C$2.2 billion market Cap) with its C$0.051
per month dividend closing at C$9.43 Monday, while Dream
Industrial sports a 6.39% yield, a C$2.8 billion market cap and
monthly dividend of C$0.5833.
And there you have it, a few examples of how a small portfolio
of high dividend yield companies is possible with as much or as
little risk or diversification as an investor might be
comfortable with. No matter how funds might have been allocated
to any or all of the names above, it would have fetched a
dividend yield of over 6% based on Monday’s close. With that
said, with a little looking there are plenty of other investment
options available that are yielding north of 6%, plus a bunch
more between 5% and 6%, so if yield is an important part of a
portfolio, now might be a good time to review what could
potentially be upgraded to lower risk names with a higher
likelihood of sustaining or even growing those lovely dividends.
Disclaimer: The editor of this post may or may not be a
securities holder of any of the companies mentioned in this
column. None of the companies discussed in the above feature
have paid for this content. The writer of this
article/post/column/opinion is not an investment advisor, and is
neither licensed to nor is making any buy or sell
recommendations. For more information about this or any other
company, please review all public documents to conduct your own
due diligence. To access the InvestorIntel.com Disclaimer, click
here
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written by InvestorIntel | January 3, 2023
In this InvestorIntel interview Tracy Weslosky talks to Cam
Currie, Senior Investment Advisor at Canaccord Genuity Wealth
Management and the Principal, Currie Metals and Mining Group,
who is among Canada’s top 150 investment advisors with 32 years’
experience in metals and mining.
In the interview, which can also be viewed in full on the
InvestorIntel YouTube channel (click here), Cam discusses the
changing fundamentals of the current market. “We have been
concentrating on focusing clients on metals and mining for a
number of reasons,” he tells Tracy. “It’s a supply side issue
and people don’t understand that there’s no money going to the
ground. There are no projects coming on the pipeline and with
the EV movement evolving, copper over time will do very, very
well.”
As well Cam says that he is “very bullish on precious metals and
I’ve actually been very much a crusader in the industry. I meet
with the World Gold Council on a regular basis.” He observes
that short-term gold prices have been artificially kept down
because of the strength of the U.S. dollar, but he remains
“extremely bullish – we’re adding to positions very
aggressively.” He adds: “I have a basket of companies and again
they range from seniors and mid-tiers to developers. I don’t
play in the junior exploration grassroots because I think that’s
just too high risk.”

Cam also talks about the opportunities and risks presented by
the current inflationary environment, and how some of the
world’s leading precious metals investment groups
positioning themselves to counter today’s risks in

are
the

bond/equity markets: “If you have a portfolio right now with a
60/40 bond-equity composition that’s not going to work for you
going forward. You have to have a metals component to hedge
against the uncertainties of that.”
About Canaccord Genuity Wealth Management
We are a boutique investment management firm with offices and
Investment Advisors around the world, connected to global
commerce and focused on deep client relationships. Canaccord
Genuity Wealth Management is a full-service firm that leverages
our unique approach to commerce and clients into insight-driven
advantage and personalized solutions.
To access the full InvestorIntel interview, click here
Don’t miss other InvestorIntel interviews. Subscribe to the
InvestorIntel YouTube channel by clicking here.
Disclaimer: This interview, which was produced by InvestorIntel
Corp., (IIC), does not contain, nor does it purport to contain,
a summary of all the material information concerning the
“Company” being interviewed. IIC offers no representations or
warranties that any of the information contained in this
interview is accurate or complete.
This presentation may contain “forward-looking statements”
within the meaning of applicable Canadian securities
legislation. Forward-looking statements are based on the
opinions and assumptions of the management of the Company as of
the date made. They are inherently susceptible to uncertainty
and other factors that could cause actual events/results to

differ materially from these forward-looking statements.
Additional risks and uncertainties, including those that the
Company does not know about now or that it currently deems
immaterial, may also adversely affect the Company’s business or
any investment therein.
Any projections given are principally intended for use as
objectives and are not intended, and should not be taken, as
assurances that the projected results will be obtained by the
Company. The assumptions used may not prove to be accurate and a
potential decline in the Company’s financial condition or
results of operations may negatively impact the value of its
securities. Prospective investors are urged to review the
Company’s profile on Sedar.com and to carry out independent
investigations in order to determine their interest in investing
in the Company.
If you have any questions surrounding the content of this
interview, please contact us at +1 416 792 8228 and/or email us
direct at info@investorintel.com.

The bear market comes out of
hibernation
written by Robert Scannell | January 3, 2023
“What did the market do today?”
Of course, we understand when people ask this question they’re
usually referring to a broad index like the S&P 500, which today
is less than one month into a bear market (defined as a decline

greater than 20%) and which two weeks ago was –23% from the top
(it’s now –18% after a minor rally). Although this might sound
painful, it’s just “meh” as bear markets go. Since the 1920s,
the average bear market has lasted about 9.5 months and has seen
a decline of –38%. This suggests we may be less than halfway to
the bottom with respect to performance, and around 3 quarters
from the bottom with respect to duration.
Remember we’re talking about averages, so it’s important to
understand how prior bear markets have varied from the mean.
Excluding the Great Depression, which we all know about, the
shortest bear market in modern history was in 1990; it lasted
only 3 months and at the low was –20%. By contrast, the worst
bear market in modern history accompanied the mortgage meltdown.
It lasted 18 months and was –56.8%.
Is there reason to expect this bear market will be better or
worse than average? On the bright side, the economy still looks
strong, we have a super-healthy banking system, and the Federal
Reserve has perfected the art of propping up ailing markets. On
the dark side, we have unprecedented debt levels across the
board (state, federal and private sectors), overwhelming
political dysfunction, and rising interest rates.
If we’re parsing this information in search of market direction,
here’s an important insight: different sectors of the stock
market have lives of their own, and they often give us better
information than the broad indices. A good rule of thumb is that
the high-octane sectors lead on the way up and lead on the way
down, so they act as a sort of canary in the coal mine. A case
in point is biotech, which is already 16 months into its worst
bear market in 20+ years. At a recent bottom, biotech (as
measured by the XBI index) is –61% since February, 2021. Rather
than just heading into a bear market, like the S&P 500, biotech
may be coming out the other side.

A similar though less severe pattern can be seen in tech, which
peaked in December, 2021, and early this month was down –30%
(XLK index). Other sectors we care about include global mining,
which is –31.3% from a top in April of this year, and junior
gold miners, which are –42% since a top in August, 2020.
The takeaway when you look at these individual sectors is that
they tell different stories. The S&P 500 is probably telling us
we’re in the first innings of a several quarter bear market.
Biotech, which historically runs about a year ahead of the broad
market, may be telling us it has bottomed…and it’s safe to start
building long positions. The message from tech and mining is for
now less clear… perhaps it’s simply “the jury is still out.”
A broader takeaway is that bear markets aren’t good or bad.
They’re just part of the ebb and flow of financial life…like a
rain shower on a summer day. Take comfort in the fact that the
average bear market is short (around 9 months), while the
average bull market is much longer (around 3 years). It’s also
useful to know that contrary to popular belief, bear markets and
recessions don’t go hand in hand. In the past, one has followed
the other only about half the time.
In addition, recognize that bear markets are the ultimate
teachers of market wisdom, so pay attention! They teach risk
management, risk tolerance, and human psychology. They introduce
you to your investor self, and what you learn will make you a
much better and smarter investor.
Finally, the best thing about bear markets is that they’re a
bargain shopper’s paradise. You can bet your life that over the
next several quarters you’ll be reading about Warren Buffett
spending boatloads of cash he accumulated over the past several
years.
Maybe you should think about following his lead.

Inflationary Thoughts, and
What to Do as Things Unfold
written by Byron King | January 3, 2023
Like many people (perhaps like you, dear reader), I’m a creature
of habit.
For example, when I buy something in a store I always ask for a
receipt. Or I hit the button for a receipt if it’s one of those
self-serve dispensers, like with fuel pumps at a gas station.
Then I fold the receipt and drop it into the left pocket of my
trousers. See? Habit.
Later, I empty my pockets, take the receipts, and stuff them
into an envelope on my desk. The idea is that I’ll sort them
later for taxes. Except I hardly ever do that last part. Staying
organized for taxes is not a habit, I guess.
At any rate, this short, personal confession is my way of
introducing a quick discussion about inflation, currently over
8.5% per no less than the U.S. Government. And it’s likely even
more than that number because I believe that government
bureaucrats badly misperceive and understate reality.
So, here’s what happened. The other day I was cleaning my desk
and found a stash of gasoline receipts from about a year ago.
Back then it cost about $35 to $40 to fill the fuel tank of my
car.
Lately, though, it costs me about $70 to $75 to fill my gas
tank. That’s about 80% more than a year ago.

Same car. Same fuel tank. My driving habits are about the same.
Same roads. Same trips to the store, errands, etc. Same
everything, except that it costs me much more to fill the tank.
There’s a reason for this, of course. A year ago, the price of
oil was nestled in the range of $65 per barrel. Today it’s north
of $110. Do the math, right? The price of oil controls the price
of motor fuel. Oil up, gasoline up; cause and effect.
Meanwhile, rising prices for energy – oil, gasoline, diesel –
explain a big whack of why the rate of inflation is high and
increasing, not just at the fuel pumps but at the grocery store
and pretty much everywhere else.
Inflation is up because the global supply of energy is tight,
which is certainly the case for oil, and also the scenario for
much else in the arena of fuels.
And energy demand is up due to a global recovery from Covid.
More people want more and more energy. And due to the massive
levels of government spending over the past couple years,
there’s money out there to chase it.
In other words, demand/people/money are chasing – or more
precisely, “cornering” – a relatively static supply of oil,
hence higher prices to clear the market.
All this, while higher costs for energy flow through to
everything.
Higher energy costs affect what you pay to drive your car, and
what it costs farmers and processors to produce food and other
goods, and what it costs manufacturers and shippers to create
and move everything, and eventually deliver it to stores where
people buy it all.
In this regard, inflation is now truly structural. That is,

inflation is built into the entire economic system. It’s deeply
rooted in the fundamentals of energy availability, and how much
energy costs its end-users.
Now, consider a follow-on point to what we just discussed. That
is, absent a lot of additional energy miraculously showing up
and hitting the system (hint: very unlikely) the whole situation
will remain bad, if not get worse.
However bad you think it is now – high prices at the gas pump or
supermarket – it’s about to hurt even more. There’s no relief in
sight, unless you’re one of those well-insulated people who want
to see a major global recession to, as the saying goes, “destroy
demand.”
The takeaway here is that inflation is structural. So stand by
for more of it. Stand by for higher prices. Stand by for your
dollars to buy less and less, while your quality of living
declines.
And okay, one more takeaway, with an upbeat angle. Looking
ahead, hard assets – real things like metals and energy
resources – will not only hold their value through the coming
storm, but preserve and create wealth for the holders.
On that last point, invest accordingly.
That’s all for now…

Thank you for subscribing and reading.

Drilling and cash the key to
picking the next junior gold
explorer break out
written by Dean Bristow | January 3, 2023
In early September, 2021 I wrote an article on the merits of
potentially investing in gold, more specifically the gold
miners, as they had been underperforming the underlying
commodity price. Did the trade work out? It depends on when you
bought and if/when you sold. Frankly, I’m not overly concerned
because I’m not an investment advisor and I’m not qualified to
provide anyone with investment recommendations. I’m simply
trying to present ideas to readers that they can evaluate on
their own and decide if it’s a good idea for them in the context
of their risk/reward profile. With that said, I will take
another stab at trying to make a case for the potential to
invest in junior gold explorers in the context of the current
market.
As I noted in the first article, I’m not a gold bug, I’m just an
investor. I have no vested interest in talking up gold or any of
the underlying equities. However, because I write about a lot of
junior mining stocks, many of them being gold explorers or at
least companies having some precious metal exposure, I’ve
noticed of late that a lot of them are trading at or near 52week lows. This got me wondering if there was a legit reason for
this or if the junior sector was simply getting crushed by a
massive “risk-off” trade. Of note, I’m specifically looking at
explorers this time around, not producers. Producers have been
facing their own set of challenges with rapidly increasing
costs, like Equinox Gold Corp. (TSX: EQX | AMEX: EQX) or
geopolitical risks like Kinross Gold Corp. (TSX: K | NYSE: KGC).

Check out how Equinox performed at the end of April when they
guided much higher with their AISC (all in sustaining cost) than
the market was expecting. And they aren’t alone in this issue,
so I figured I’d stick to the segment of the market that is
purely driven by drilling results and optimism around gold
prices.
As for the price of gold, if I had a dollar for every “expert”
on the business news channels over the last 6 months that got
the call on gold prices correct, I wouldn’t have very much money
right now. Back in September I simply stated that the price of
gold looked OK but not outstanding. A 1-year chart had support
levels at $1,770 and $1,675 with upside to potentially test
$2,000 but if the price rallied back above $1,850 for a couple
of days I would change my tune. Gold got down to $1,740 in late
September, made a “head fake” break out above $1,850 for 2 weeks
in November, retested $1,775 in December then went on a great
run up to $2,000 in March. I could argue I was right, and
someone could just as easily argue I was wrong. Timing is
everything and everything changes with time.
Fast forward 8 months and not much has changed from a technical
perspective. I still see support around $1,750 with an upside to
$2,050 but it would have to trade above $1,910 for me to get
excited right now, which seems to be an interesting resistance
level, as well it would get you above the 200 day moving
average. Of note, it appears that gold is pretty safe to sell if
the RSI (relative strength index at the top of the chart) gets
above 70 and potentially a buy when the RSI touches 30.

Source: Stockcharts.com
What I didn’t do last time, but will endeavor to undertake this
time, is some macro comments on why gold the commodity may be
poised to finally break out. Generally speaking, gold tends to
have a negative correlation to the US Dollar, which recently hit
all time highs relative to virtually every major currency. The
US Dollar is overbought and appears to be starting to roll over.
This could result in some bullish sentiment returning to gold.
Another macro observation is that gold seemed to be fighting for
investing interest with the crypto universe. Cryptocurrencies
were being billed as the new gold. At least for the time being,
that doesn’t seem to be the case as crypto investors appear to
be running for the exits. Will gold benefit from this? We may
never know but it likely doesn’t hurt gold’s popularity. Lastly,
gold is sometimes considered an inflation hedge and if you’ve
put gas in your car or been grocery shopping you know inflation
is taking its toll. Right now funds flow appears to be chasing

oil stocks as the inflation hedge but once portfolio managers
hit a certain threshold of oil exposure they will look
elsewhere. Perhaps that could be a tailwind for gold, but this
is the factor I have the least confidence in.
So what does it all mean? Putting a bunch of mixed and random
thoughts together has led me to believe that junior gold mining
explorers may be getting unduly punished right now by a market
full of uncertainty bordering on fear. However, the opportunity
is not broad based. You want to look at companies with cash to
fund future drilling because if they don’t have the money right
now, you don’t want to be out raising capital at 52-week lows.
Preferably you want to find companies with active drilling
underway so you don’t have to wait too long for news to come
along but having cash is the #1 priority.
Here are a couple of ideas in no particular order, including
Troilus Gold Corp. (TSX: TLG | OTCQX: CHXMF) and Westward Gold
Inc. (CSE: WG | OTCQB: WGLIF), that meet the criteria of cashed
up and drilling like mad.

How to Play the Coming Market
Cleanup – Including Five Names
To Watch
written by Byron King | January 3, 2023
Broad markets are down this week in a wide, deep selloff. Or for
optimists out there it’s a general cleanup across the spectrum,
punishing the overly ambitious. Gold is down too, as I’ll
discuss below.
Here’s what’s going on, and towards the end I’ll list five “mine
and minerals” ideas on how to play it all.
First, and obviously, markets have declined based on negative
sentiment. And why? After all, is there any good news out there?
Consider:
War in Ukraine, rapidly emerging as a new, generational
East-West struggle.
Structural, built-in inflation across every economy in the
world.
High oil and natural gas prices, with production and
supply issues worldwide that have translated into
shortages.
The nat-gas shortages have led to a lack of fertilizer
which – rolled in with high oil/diesel prices – foretells
of eventual, widespread food scarcity.
All of the above, while the global cargo ship economy
remains mired in clogged ports, amplified by Covid
shutdowns in China.
And people have finally caught onto the racket of those
high flying, profitless tech companies with business plans
that lose money, seemingly forever.

I could go on, but you get the picture. It’s a mess out there
and getting messier. Not exactly the foundation of a booming
global economy as 2022 unfolds.
So yes, people feel negative, sell out, and go to cash. They derisk, so to speak.
Which brings us to gold, which is sliding. And here’s the
quandary: Why sell gold into a de-risking market? Gold ought to
represent long-term security in a time of risk, right?
The sell-side argument is that interest rates are rising, and
rising rates raise the carry cost for holding gold. That is,
physical gold is “just metal” and doesn’t pay a dividend. So,
every ounce in the vault is a missed opportunity to generate
cash. And the imputed loss on gold (i.e., versus holding cash)
is greater when interest rates are high.
It’s not difficult to understand the argument, but I don’t buy
it. Because look at the situation from a different angle.
Per the U.S. government’s own statistics, inflation is running
in the 8.5% range – and the true number might be twice that if
you follow what is called “shadow statistics.” In that respect,
holding cash also has a cost, namely that 8.5% inflation rate
(or more) per year of vanishing purchasing power.
Here’s the investor choice: hold cash and generate minor amounts
of interest in an environment of rising inflation. Or hold gold
and protect the wealth basis against declining purchasing power
over time.
Indeed, the Fed threatens the world with small interest rate
increases of 0.25% or even 0.5%. Okay, but that’s insignificant
when compared with the 8.5% (or more) declining value of cash.
So, why have people sold gold down in recent days? Well,

sometimes you don’t sell what you want to sell. You sell what
you have to sell. Like if you need fast cash.
You sell gold because it’s liquid and always catches a bid.
That’s not necessarily the case with many other investment
ideas.
During market sell-downs the price of gold often drops early,
such as when overstretched people need cash to cover margin
calls. But after that early tumble, gold tends to be among the
first plays to recover on the other side of the selloff and
cleanup.
Along with the declining price of gold, metal miners often head
down too. Good companies drop in value for no good reason. The
list is long and includes names that hold great assets with
serious ore in the ground, coupled with excellent geologic work,
facilities, workforce and management teams.
There’s no saying how long the current selloff will last. Will
the market find a bottom and then head back up? Or will more
downside yet unfurl? Nobody really knows, and things can change
in a matter of hours.
But along these lines, I have five names for you, companies in
the gold and related metals space that have tumbled in recent
days into bargain-hunt land:
One great up-and-running metal miner is Avino Silver & Gold
Mines Ltd. (NYSE American: ASM | TSX: ASM). This company has
operated near Durango, Mexico since 1968. The ore body is a
deep-running series of veins that were first discovered in 1548
by Spanish explorers/conquistadores. There’s a full package of
mineshafts, mills and processing facilities. Much of the
operation was closed during Covid, but it’s all getting back
into production. Ore grades are excellent, with continuing

discovery as mining progresses. Plus, an offtake agreement with
Samsung for all the metals.
And here are a couple of names for companies well-along in the
exploration side, with superb results to date and great
prospects ahead:
Take a look at American Pacific Mining Corp. (CSE: USGD | OTCQX:
USGDF). This company controls a major copper exploration play in
Madison, Montana and is partnered-up with giant Rio Tinto to
explore a skarn-porphyry, mineral-bearing body. Progress –
meaning mineralization uncovered – has been excellent over the
past 18 months, with numerous unreleased drill results still to
come. Meanwhile, Am-Pac holds 100% of two other outstanding,
high-grade, near-surface gold plays in hard-rock mining country
in Nevada.
And look at Group Ten Metals, Inc. (TSXV: PGE | OTCQB: PGEZF).
This is another company that works in the nickel-platinum belt
of Montana, adjacent to property controlled by SibanyeStillwater. Group Ten controls a vast land package and has had
remarkable success identifying high-grade zones of coppernickel, along with platinum group metals, gold, silver and even
chrome. Indeed, it’s a “battery metals” play from numerous
angles.
For early-stage gold exploration, look at TRU Precious Metals
Corp. (TSXV: TRU | OTCQB: TRUIF). The company works in
Newfoundland, in a highly prospective gold-copper belt. Its
neighbors include two well-known names, Marathon Gold and
Newfound Gold Corp., and TRU is directly on the geologic trend
that connects these other two plays. Early sampling, mapping and
geophysics are promising, with drill results offering strong
promise.
And finally, another early-stage explorer, Romios Gold Resources

Inc. (TSXV: RG | OTCQB: RMIOF). This is what geologists call a
“hip pocket” play, an intriguing collection of historically
explored and mined projects across Canada and in Nevada. Right
now, the focus is on two high-grade works that were picked in
the olden days, but abandoned to the mists of time due to lowpriced gold. Modern geophysics and drilling reveal significant
new mineralized zones. Romios is a small-cap play, but with the
ability to move on news from the drill deck.
That’s all for now…

Thank you for reading.

